



2425 Reedie Drive Floor 14 Wheaton, MD 20902



MontgomeryPlanning.org

Bethesda Downtown Design Advisory Panel Meeting Minutes

PROJECT: Lot 44/4702 West Virginia Avenue

DATE: May 22, 2024

Attendance:

Panel

Yulia Beltikova Rod Henderer Robert Sponseller John Tschiderer

Staff

Atul Sharma, Assistant to the Deputy Director Stephanie Dickel, Downcounty Regulatory Supervisor Grace Bogdan, Planner III Henry Coppola, Parks Planner Cristina Sassaki, Parks Planner

Applicant Team

Matt Gordon, Attorney
Jason Weinstein, Developer
Shane Crowley, Developer
Jeremy Souders, Architect
Trini Rodriguez, Landscape Architect
Steve Sattler, Landscape Architect
Jo Elisa Clark
Jonathan Johnson

Discussion Points:

Staff: This is the 2nd presentation before the DAP for a Speed to Market project for Sketch Plan and Site Plan level of review. The discussion should focus on detailed architectural design and determination of design excellence points.

Panel:

Landscaping

- Will the retaining walls for the bioretention be the height of a seat wall?
 - Applicant Response: No, it wasn't intended to be high enough to be a seat wall, it is meant to be self-contained and we could not achieve that with the slope.
- On the illustrative drawing, is that a midblock crossing?
 - Applicant Response: It was intended to be, but given the requirements of the County Agencies, we will not be able to bring that forward with this project. It may need to wait for the 8001 Wisconsin Avenue project to be brought forward across the street to achieve the crossing.
- Who will be maintaining the Park?
 - Applicant Response: It will be dedicated to Parks and maintained by Parks, but there
 will be an agreement with the HOA that they are responsible for certain maintenance.
- Is there any chance to add an additional tree next to the on-street loading? Did you study that?
 - Applicant Response: Yes, we did but unfortunately there are a couple elements at play, there is a light pole and to get the correct spacing we would not be able to achieve proper sight distance for DOT.

Architecture & layout

- On the materials side, can you be a bit more specific than white masonry?
 - Applicant Response: We brought a materials board, we are looking at white modular size brick with a lighter mortar to match the brick color, the final choice will be based on budget and availability. We also have some granite samples for the base.
- Could you show the amenity space again? It looks like there were some changes to open it to the outside? Will they be able to walk out onto the space?
 - Applicant Response: Yes, there were some refinements to the unit layout and the modules, so we were able to open up the outdoor space to show a couple site lines out to the Greenway. No there won't be any access, only viewing to the outside.
 - That is a really nice amenity, I think you were able to improve that in a way that will be a great experience for the residents.
- I appreciate the improvements on the façade, we were OK with the asymmetry, but I think it does look more balanced and the additional balconies are a great improvement.
 - Applicant Response: The roofscape improvement with the additional belvedere is important and we agree it is a great improvement.

ATTACHMENT D

- I agree, the belvederes are nicely designed and appropriately located.
- I think you've come a long way from the initial presentation and it's a very nicely designed building.

Panel Recommendations:

The Panel voted (4-0) in support of the Project receiving 20 points for design excellence.





2425 Reedie Drive Floor 14 Wheaton, MD 20902



MontgomeryPlanning.org

Bethesda Downtown Design Advisory Panel Meeting Minutes

PROJECT: Lot 44/4702 West Virginia Avenue

DATE: March 27, 2024

Attendance:

Panel

Yulia Beltikova
Rod Henderer
Robert Sponseller
John Tschiderer
Paul Mortensen, ex officio member, Senior Urban Designer in the Director's Office

Staff

Robert Kronenberg, Deputy Director Elza Hisel-McCoy, Downcounty Chief Atul Sharma, Assistant to the Deputy Director Grace Bogdan, Planner III Adam Bossi, Planner III Henry Coppola, Parks Planner Cristina Sassaki, Parks Planner

Applicant Team

Matt Gordon, Attorney
Bob Dalrymple, Attorney
Jason Weinstein, Developer
Shane Crowley, Developer
Jeremy Souders, Architect
Trini Rodriguez, Landscape Architect
Steve Sattler, Landscape Architect

Discussion Points:

Staff: This is a Speed to Market project for Sketch Plan and Site Plan level of review. The discussion should focus on detailed architectural design and determination of design excellence points.

Panel:

Eastern Greenway

- Are you also designing the upgrades to Chase Avenue Urban Park?
 - Applicant Response: No, we are only designing the Eastern Greenway, but we've been working with them to ensure that there will be a consistency to the design.
- So, there are all these greens along the greenway and Montgomery Parks is the curator? Who is in charge of the overall Greenway?
 - Applicant Response: The overall vision has been created by Parks and Planning and it will be varied in ownership.
 - (staff) Parks has created a Concept Framework which was brought forward a couple years ago to provide consistency throughout the Greenway and to maximize connections between adjacent projects and the larger neighborhood.
 - Like the Highline as an example, what makes it so great is the consistency throughout.
 - Yes, we are trying to ensure continuity, even if in the beginning it comes a little disjointed.
 - The current landscape architect (Parker Rodriguez) has been hired by the three development project teams to design the Greenway between Chase Avenue Park to the south and Maple Avenue to the north. Lot 44 is one of those three teams/projects.
- The path in the Greenway seems very wide, and it seems to dominate this narrow park.
 - Applicant Response: It is designed to be 10 feet wide per Parks requirements. We agree it should be narrower, but this is a main theme of the Greenway per Parks staff.
 - I'd think 8 feet would be sufficient here so that landscape is dominant and to better accommodate the true number of users who will use it every day. This probably should not be a natural bike path, but more for pedestrians only. A 10-foot pathway seems more like a street in width and character. Its too wide.
 - (Parks staff) We hear you, and will discuss further.

Loading & Utilities

- So, when you load into the building, you'll have to unload from the on street loading space into the garage and lobby?
 - Applicant Response: Yes, but these are condominiums so there will be very little turnover each year. We did try to move the on street loading closer to the alley, but MCDOT had issues with site distance.
 - So, there were previously three curb cuts and now there are two?

- Yes, it is a big improvement.
- Did you ever study enlarging the alley?
- We did study it, but even with an additional 5 feet dedication it would not allow proper turning movements. The Benihana site may also not redevelop for many years.
- So, loading the condominiums will be a challenge but it's a one-day challenge, the daily trash and deliveries are solved for. How big is the loading layby? This loading depth seems extremely large, and suburban in character. It would be preferred if the sidewalk could be wider, and the delivery layby depth was narrower so that cars can deal with the wide trucks a couple times a year rather than pedestrians dealing with it every day of the year.
- Its 11.5 feet deep, the recent updates to MCDOT standards have made it very difficult.
 We agree it feels very suburban in this urban setting.
- Do you have to vent the transformers?
 - Applicant Response: No, the transformers will be located within the basement, and they will have their own access key from off the alley and it will vent as normal.
 - That's a great improvement.

Layout

- What are you doing with the "doghouses" at the top of the "townhouses", as you referred to them?
 - Applicant Response: We aren't sure yet, they will be recessed and will definitely be a different material. They will not be seen from the ground.
 - I am predicting an issue with the amenity space so close to the townhouse space.
- Did you lift the overall height when you moved the garage?
 - Applicant Response: Yes, and though the amenity space won't have an outdoor space, it will be daylit while keeping the separation.
- Is there garage below the townhouse?
 - Applicant Response: No, so there are openings on the ground level for those users to access parking on the first floor.
- Do the townhouses take their trash through the garage?
 - Applicant Response: We gave them a dedicated room, so they don't have to access the garage. We created the corridor between the townhouses and the parking. We had two choices in how to solve Fire Access code requirements and we chose this one with the corridor, which also allows the corridor to directly access this small trash room.
 - Do the townhouses have elevators?
 - Yes, internal.
- With the concrete contractors there doing the tower construction, you should strongly consider doing the townhouses out of concrete rather than wood. This would give you an additional foot of interior height per floor and might solve other issues as well.

Elevations

- Are you trying to separate the top floors with those blank walls right above the townhouses?
 - Applicant Response: It's a privacy issue, as those are condo units that would be facing the townhouse rooftop.
- What is the material for the rest of the building?
 - Applicant Response: Contemplating a white masonry for the entire building with a granite base, but it is not finalized.
 - (staff) we do need to know the materials given that we are at site plan. The applicant should provide a list of materials for another final review by the DAP.
- (staff) are you comfortable with the West Virginia Avenue elevation?
 - There seems to be a corner element or an anchor at this corner missing. It would be nice to have something at the corner to heighten that experience.
 - Applicant Response: We studied a corner, we can look at a bigger opening at the piano noble?
 - I actually like the simple look given that there is much more going on above.
- You've really made some great strides. The previous renderings were very disjointed, this all speaks the same language.
- On the north elevation, could you make some refinements for the cornice line from the taller building into the townhouses? It seems mismatched and would look much better tied together. Currently they do not totally align, and one is thicker than the other. The "hyphen" between them is also very narrow, which does not help the reading of both sides.
 - Applicant Response: We studied this, the scale of the two bands is different and we were concerned about creating a wedding cake design of having too many horizontals. We were trying to strategically break the horizontals. The townhouses are in line with the main door of the tower, we were trying to play with the dimensions there.
 - Another way to deal with it could be bigger hyphens between the two sides. They are sort of attached but not. Maybe if you can push the intermediate with the door access (below) back a little bit that would help. This is less of a problem on the south side but on the north side it seems like a missed opportunity.
- (staff) There are two cornices shown for the townhouses, maybe one can be more downplayed? And the headers for the windows at the top level are quite large.
- Is the exhaust different for the two parts? So, the townhouse will go through the sides? It would be nice to see details on that.
 - Applicant Response: We have not designed the exhaust yet, we could use the balconies on the upper tower units. Maybe we could use the roofs for the corner townhouses but the middle will be difficult. There are not many discrete places for the middle townhouses, it's really the dryer vent that Montgomery County likes.
 - Condenser dryers are really improving in technology. They are used in Europe and eliminate the need for exhaust vents outside. Perhaps you can use them here?

- We've tried to push them and not many clients have been open to it. I think it's an education issue. I'm open to being educated on condenser dryers to avoid vents.
- If you could find a clever way, it will really solve those issues.
- Does anybody else wonder about the belvederes? Either do two or zero, it's the only asymmetrical thing on your project. Maybe it's the next level of detail, how do you do the tower? I'm ok with it here because of the park but maybe you should do two.
 - Applicant Response: We studied it, but I've been looking at Robert Stern and really like the asymmetrical view.
 - I also like the asymmetry facing towards the park.
 - Maybe we could continue it up but make it a lighter feature or color.
- Can you remind me how many units? and how many parking spaces?
 - Applicant Response: 57 units with 99 parking spaces. That's a marketability thing, these are large for sale units and the assumption is many of these residents will have two cars. We have to do 7 deeply affordable units, so to make the economics work we have to sell the market rates at a higher price point and therefore give them parking.
 - (staff) We are in a downtown with plenty of public parking. Our Board is hyper focused on parking so you should be expected to have that conversation with the Board and staff. That said, I like what you've done with the building, we just want you to be prepared.
 - Applicant Response: We are dealing with this in other jurisdictions, owners with large condo units like this are going to have more cars and the large condo situation is just a different animal. We could have fit a higher number of apartment units with the 99 spaces it seems to make more sense.
 - (staff) We hear you, but the parking is tied to the additional building height which the Planning Board has discretion over.

Panel Recommendations:

The Panel requested the Applicant to return with additional detail regarding the landscaping, building materials, and refinements as noted above.

Bethesda Downtown Design Advisory Panel Meeting Minutes

PROJECT: Lot 44/4702 West Virginia Avenue

DATE: November 29, 2023

Attendance:

Panel

Jonathan Fitch

Yulia Beltikova

Rod Henderer

John Tschiderer

Paul Mortensen, ex officio member, Senior Urban Designer in the Director's Office

<u>Staff</u>

Atul Sharma, Assistant to the Deputy Director
Stephanie Dickel, Regulatory Supervisor DownCounty Planning
Grace Bogdan, Planner III
Adam Bossi, Planner III
Rachel Newhouse, Parks Planner
Henry Coppola, Parks Planner
Cristina Sassaki, Parks Planner

<u>Applicant Team</u>

Matt Gordon, Attorney
Bob Dalrymple, Attorney
Jason Weinstein, Developer
Shane Crowley, Developer
Jeremy Souders, Architect
Jonathan Johnson, Architect
Trini Rodriguez, Landscape Architect

Discussion Points:

Staff: This is a concept level plan to just receive comments from the DAP prior to submitting any regulatory applications. It is the Applicant's intent to subsequently submit as a Speed to Market and will have a consolidated Sketch Plan and Site Plan review.

Panel:

General Comments

• We are very excited to see these projects come through, given the Master Plan vision in this area, it is really exciting to see.

Compatibility

- I'd like to talk about the concept of compatibility between the "townhouse" mass and the taller apartment/condo mass behind. As a diagram it definitely, has a strong start, but the massing actually lacks compatibility that's almost uncomfortable to me as an architect. I realize that these could be two different developments that happen in an urban environment but in this particular case, I thought this was strange.
- The townhouse elevations are oriented in a more vertical design while the taller building behind is overtly horizontal in design. It completely overpowers the nicely proportioned townhouses in front.
 - o Applicant Response: Good point, and I think there is a lot we can do to integrate the designs. I think it was hard for us to come up with a townhouse design we liked and match it. You are right, we have not gotten there.
- o I agree, the upper and lower portions do not match or relate to each other at all.
- From a developer perspective, it's a bit disjointed. The townhouses are three stories
 with a roof terrace and a partial story. On slide 21, if I understand correctly, that internal
 amenity space is entirely dark with no access to natural light?
 - Applicant Response: Yes, clearly that could not be units so we need to figure out exactly what that will be but there are amenity opportunities we think can be there that don't need natural light.
 - o I'm not questioning the amount, rather the quality. That is a large amount of area for only artificial light. Is there not a way to do gunslot windows from the townhouse space to get natural light into the amenity space? I'd really like to find a way to reorient that space to get some sort of natural light.
 - We would have to figure that out, not sure how? But maybe we could push the townhouse space forward, in theory, but then there is a small gap they would be looking into? You're right, it's a challenge. Does the partial area of the 3rd story not cover the full width? I hear you and maybe that's the answer.
 - o I'm thinking about your quality and your sell side. Personally, we've had a dark space and it did not deliver well.
 - Valid point, we have not solved that, but I hear you. What makes the most sense without compromising the townhouses themselves? Its also a tough code challenge with providing wood frame next to the concrete building. We can study that.
 - Other than modifying the townhouses, maybe you can slide the amenity space a bit to the south and move the adjacent units to the north and west. By doing

- that, you may be able to grab some natural light from the south and perhaps a narrow view to the adjacent park.
- o That's interesting. We will have to see the amount of the width we are using to the west. I like where you are going. Reorienting the stair is a good thought.
- If you measure from the loading to the townhouse, a predominant amount, about two thirds is for access and loading and very likely will not be used often. That is a very harsh treatment at the street level. I would possibly remove the loading and move the lobby closer to the Benihana and not keep it in the middle like it is shown. Loading of condominiums can perhaps occur from on-street parking during the very infrequent times someone may be moving in or out.
 - Applicant Response: We tend to agree it's a difficult problem, if there's unique circumstances, we may be able to consider a waiver for the loading. In the original proposal we had an on-street loading area to accommodate loading and we may consider doing that again. We need to meet with staff and DOT.
 - o I'd like to see that.

Relationship with the Greenway

- The Greenway is a bit more like a mews because of the existing single-family dwelling facing the eastern street. It seems to me that most people walking from the park going north will walk along the street rather than mid-block along the townhouses. Any planting on there will be on public land. Perhaps the townhouses should have a more substantial front yard planting since it is already taken out of the public ROW. I would like the public space to be as gracious as possible.
 - Applicant Response: I hear you but the way it is integrated, the intent is for it to be very public. It will be publicly dedicated land and will follow a master planned vision. We have designed it so the townhouses can have a substantial green rooftop area. We are actually proposing the opposite of what you suggest and are trying to make it as public as possible. There isn't a sidewalk along Tilbury Street so this will provide a connection that lacks there today.
 - o (Parks staff) that is also the stance of Parks as it's a master planned promenade.
- I think the problem is that the first-floor plan is not really what you are suggesting, because this puts the trees next to the single-family property and I think you'd rather want the trees next to the pathway. I think you have to think about this promenade in the long term.
 - Applicant Response: Correct, this first floor plan diagram was created without any landscape architecture in mind. If you look at the landscape diagram it was envisioned to swing it around. The park as it exists today is a bit hidden, if we open up the park – and we are contributing to the redevelopment of that park – it will be better integrated and connected into the Greenway strip. We will be working with Parks to completely renovate the existing Park to the south, this is incredibly important to the community.

Members of the Public

- We are very appreciative to both this project and the previous item, they have been very communicative with the community. We also appreciate many comments from the DAP today.
- Both of these projects have really listened to our comments, and we appreciate that.

Panel Recommendations:

This is a concept plan and the DAP will see the Project again when they submit for Sketch Plan.